
			BOGALUSA CITY COUNCIL MEETING
				          MINUTES
				          TUESDAY
		      	         OCTOBER 15, 2019   5:30 P.M.

PRESIDING:	WENDY O’QUIN PERRETTE, MAYOR
		STACY SMITH, DIRECTOR OF ADMINISTRATION
		DALE BRANCH, CITY ATTORNEY
PRESENT:	COUNCILWOMAN GRAHAM
		COUNCILMAN KELLIS
		COUNCILMAN IRVINE
		PRESIDENT DRUMMOND
		COUNCILWOMAN DOUGLAS
		COUNCILWOMAN KATES
		VICE-PRESIDENT KEYS

ABSENT:	NONE

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:   I’d like to call the Bogalusa City Council Meeting to order with the Invocation led by Councilman Irvine followed by the Pledge.

BY COUNCILMAN IRVINE:  Led the Invocation followed by the Pledge of Allegiance.

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND: Next up is roll call.
	
	COUNCILWOMAN GRAHAM…………………………HERE
	COUNCILMAN KELLIS……………………………………HERE
	COUNCILMAN IRVINE…………………………………..HERE
	PRESIDENT DRUMMOND……………………………..HERE
	COUNCILWOMAN DOUGLAS………………………..HERE
	COUNCILWOMAN KATES……………………………..HERE
	VICE-PRESIDENT KEYS…………………………………..HERE

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  Next we have the approval of the minutes held at the meeting on October 1st. 

BY COUNCILWOMAN GRAHAM:  I move it be adopted as written. 

BY COUNCILWOMAN DOUGLAS: Seconded.

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  Okay we have a motion and a seconded, roll call.
	
	COUNCILWOMAN GRAHAM…………………….AYE
	COUNCILMAN KELLIS……………………………….AYE
	COUNCILMAN IRVINE………………………………AYE
	PRESIDENT DRUMMOND…………………………AYE
	COUNCILWOMAN DOUGLAS……………………AYE
	COUNJCILWOMAN KATES………………………..AYE
	VICE-PRESIDENT KEYS……………………………..AYE

(MOTION CARRIED 7-0 TO APPROVE THE MINUTES HELD ON OCTOBER 1, 2019).

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  Next we are going to skip down to Adoption of Resolutions the first one is by Ms. Graham. 

BY COUNCILWOMAN GRAHAM:

A RESOLUTION to support Preparation and Submittal of an Application for Funding through the Local Government Assistance Program (LGAP).
This is just a general application renewal every once in a while they give us grants and help us with our city business. 


BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  Alrighty, any discussion? Being none I call the roll, any public discussion? None no council discussion? 

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES:  I make a motion that the resolution be accepted as written.

BY COUNCILMAN KELLIS:  Seconded.

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND: Roll call.

	COUNCILWOMAN GRAHAM………………..AYE
	COUNCILMAN KELLIS…………………………..AYE
	COUNCILMAN IRVINE………………………….AYE
	PRESIDENT DRUMMOND…………………….AYE
	COUNCILWOMAN DOUGLAS……………….AYE
	COUNCILWOMAN KATES…………………….AYE
	VICE-PRESIDENT KEYS………………………….AYE

(MOTION CARRIED 7-0 TO SUPPORT PREPARATION AND SUBMITTAL OF AN APPLICATION FOR FUNDING THROUGH THE LOCAL GOVERNMENT ASSISTANCE PROGRAM (LGAP).

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  The next one is a resolution also by Ms. Graham.

BY COUNCILWOMAN GRAHAM:

A RESOLUTION to Support Preparation and Submittal of an Application for Funding through the Division of Administration Community Water Enrichment Fund.
This is another fund we can apply to and help with our water system.

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  Any public discussion? 

BY JOHN McNABB: 202 Derbigney Street. I have one question about it, just so I can understand. As far as preparation to submit this application for funding uh is there any upgrades or any type of changes or modifications that need to be made for our current water system for us to qualify? If so will that reflect an increase on any of our (inaudible)?

BY COUNCILWOMAN GRAHAM:  Mr. Hall can probably answer that. 

BY JAMES HALL: Both of these resolutions are for like 35 or 40 thousand dollars. They are small grants. They don’t cost us anything. The project that is still working on is the Superior Avenue project going on down getting the line out of the middle of the road. Plus we are going to ask Franklinton if they will give us a LGAP and SWF grant too so they can have water so that way we can double it each time but it is for Superior Avenue. Thank you.

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  Thank you. Any more discussion? Council discussion? Have a motion?

BY COUNCILMAN KELLIS:  I make the motion and so moved.

BY COUNCILMAN IRVINE:  Seconded.

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  Roll call.

	COUNCILWOMAN GRAHAM………………..AYE
	COUNCILMAN KELLIS…………………………..AYE
	COUNCILMAN IRVINE………………………….AYE
	PRESIDENT DRUMMOND…………………….AYE
	COUNCILWOMAN DOUGLAS……………….AYE
	COUNCILWOMAN KATES…………………….AYE
	VICE-PRESIDENT KEYS…………………………AYE

(MOTION CARRIED 7-0 TO SUPPORT PREPARATION AND SUBMITTAL OF AN APPLICATION FOR FUNDING THROUGH THE DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATION COMMUNITY WATER ENRICHMENT FUND).

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND: Next Introduction of Ordinances first one is by Vice-President Keys. 

BY VICE-PRESIDENT KEYS:

AN ORDINANCE to amend the City of Bogalusa Code Chapter 2 Administration by adding Art. VII providing for Administrative Adjudication for Code Violations and to provide for procedures and penalties.
This will be voted on at the next council meeting.

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND: Alright. Next we have Public Hearings & Adoption of Ordinances. This first one is up by Councilwoman Kates.

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES:

AN ORDINANCE to amend Article IV Division 2 of the Bogalusa City Code by adding the following language and code sections.
This particular ordinance itself, I’ll just read a portion of it. 
Be it ordained, by amending the Article IV Division 2 as follows: Neighborhood sales of ice cream trucks, snowballs, popsicles, and food from vehicles this is including our food trucks.
Be it Ordained, the following sections are added to this division; there were several divisions within Article IV that were actually reserved and the reserved portion were changed by the food trucks. All food truck applicants must be approved and cleared by the Louisiana Department of Health and Hospitals prior to request made to the City of Bogalusa for a Food truck permits. Application for licenses and permits shall be made at Bogalusa City Hall in the annex building at 202 Arkansas Avenue. Along with a completed application, payment of fees, and all forms provided by the City, the following documents, certifications and inspections must be provided. No application shall be processed until all requirements is received. 
No applicant is guaranteed a permit. 
1. A copy of a valid Louisiana Driver’s license, as required by the State.
2. A copy of the mobile food trucks’ valid registration with the Louisiana Department of Motor Vehicles. All trucks must be registered in the State of Louisiana.
3. A copy of automobile insurance for the mobile food truck, providing insurance for any automobile accident.
4. A copy of your commercial general liability insurance coverage policy with liability coverage of at least $500,000.00 naming the City of Bogalusa as an additional insured party, providing insurance coverage for any accident that may occur while selling your food and conducting your business with in the City of Bogalusa. This coverage must be valid at the time of application and throughout the year when permit is valid. Lapse in said coverage shall result in revocation of permit. 
5. All approvals, inspections, and certificates required by the Louisiana Department of Health and Hospitals. Okay that is redundant. 
6. A photo of the mobile truck indicating the dimensions. No mobile food truck can exceed 26 feet in length or 8 feet in width. Please note: only 2 axles, self-propelled vehicles qualify for this permit. Trailers do not qualify.
In addition to the food truck permit, and occupational license must be obtained which allows you to do business in the City of Bogalusa. Applying for and receiving on occupational license is part of the permit application process and must be included with the food truck permit in order to lawfully operate a food truck in the City of Bogalusa. 
Fees: a nonrefundable application fee of $250.00 that should be renewed annually. If approved, a food truck permit fee of $1000.00 which shall be renewed annually. If approved an occupational license fee which shall be renewed annually as well. If approved a $50.00 tax deposit. Any other applicable fee that may apply.
Section 10-165. Regulations for permitted mobile food truck.
There should be a limit of six (6) mobile food truck permits issued. A permit is required for each food truck first come first serve. No permits shall be issued until all requisite approvals by the Louisiana Department of Health and Hospitals. All food truck permits and license expire on June 30th each year and renewals are required by July 1st the following year.

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND: Excuse me there all of the ----

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES:  Okay does everyone have a copy-I just wanted to make sure- some people do not read the copy so I wanted to make sure that everyone ----

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  It is in their copy.

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: Okay, uh I’m also Number 2—does everyone have number 2? Are you following me on the second page? Do you know where I am? Number 2? 
BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  It don’t look like anybody is following you.

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES:  Okay does everybody have a copy of the ordinance? Okay everyone has a copy in your pack? I want to make sure. I want to make sure everything is understood and reviewed. Okay for time purposes I’m going to move on uh it does discuss quite specifics within this ordinance. So I just want to make sure and then we are going to have public participation if anyone has any questions. Okay.

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  Thanks. Anyone from the public wish to speak? Go to the mic and state your name and address.

BY RICK ROGERS: 605 Avenue H. I have a question Mr. Drummond. Prior to the last meeting you were concerned about outsiders coming in to Bogalusa can you tell us who these outsiders are and how it would affect us?

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  Bogalusa’s economy is real easy to figure out. Go to the bank on the first of the month and you will see and figure it out. Go to the store on the first of the month and you will see what I am talking about. So somebody can come to town on the first and say adios on the twenty eight days but if ya’ll think this is our saving grace I’m all for it. Does that answer your question? Okay as long as you are good with it. Anybody else?

BY JOHN McNABB:  202 Derbigney Street. I’m looking at the article here that we have that has been amended and uh and I just have a suggestion, we got a lot of provision in here that is going to protect the city but the biggest thing is it is a kind of act of redundancy when we require a food truck permit fee twice of that as New Orleans. When our population graphic is less than half of that. How are we going to expect people to pass up metropolitan area to come here to spend twice the amount of money with no guarantee of our (inaudible). It is not really cost effective. It seems as if the individuals could not down vote this industrial opportunity have ultimately decided to make it this amendment an act of redundancy. I think that the food truck permit fee needs to reflect either equal to or less than that of New Orleans which is 450. Other than that I am a hundred percent with all of it. 

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES:  Thank you. 

BY DEBBIE McCLOUD:  414 Mississippi Avenue. Would you please explain what you mean by people coming here on the first of the month?

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  Well, the first of the month business picks up around Bogalusa and it tapers off by about the 10th or 11th. In that short period of time---

BY DEBBIE McCLOUD:  And how is that an issue? 

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  Well they wouldn’t be here all month is what I am saying. They would be here on certain days.

BY DEBBIE McCLOUD:  Okay thank you.

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  I know if I had a food truck I probably wouldn’t be here other than the first.

BY RICHARD CORSETTI: 764 Marshall Richardson Road. Who made up the figures of your finances for fees and everything? Who made those up? 

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  I think it was Planning and Zoning.

BY MARK IRVINE:  It was Planning and Zoning.

BY RICHARD CORSETTE:   Is there anyone here from Planning and Zoning tonight? There isn’t a soul here that made up all of these figures-I can’t talk to nobody tonight from Planning and Zoning. I can’t ask them a question tonight---

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  It is open to the public.

BY RICHARD CORSETTI:  It is open to the public but where are they to talk to them about the food trucks? I’m ready to open a business here and I can’t get any answers. What do I have to do to get my answers Teddy? 
BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES:   Well actually Mr. Corsetti Planning and Zoning did have two this has been a project being going on since 2016. There has been numerous, numerous Planning and Zoning Meetings that have been held for the public to attend.

BY RICHARD CORSETTI: So why am we holding them now if it has been going on for a long time why isn’t it solved?

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: That is what we are attending to do tonight.

BY RICHARD CORSETTI:  Oh but there is nobody from Planning and Zoning that I can talk to about me opening up a concession and finding out what it is going to cost me here and why the figures? 

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: Yeah, Planning and Zoning usually is because of the occupational ---

BY RICHARD CORSETTI: Bring them out, let’s see who designs all of these numbers that is what I need to know.

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  The meeting is open to the public. We are not going to ask questions from the audience.

BY RICHARD CORSETTI:  Alright then I can’t get any questions answered tonight. 

BY COUNCILWOMAN GRAHAM:  There are fees that are set within their rules too. 

BY RICHARD CORSETTI:  You talk about rules but there is you talk about fees but there is nobody here to say why is this more than New Orleans, why is this so expensive why? Why? Why?

BY COUNCILWOMAN GRAHAM:  It is what it is presented to us tonight we can pass it or we don’t. It will or it won’t that is all I can tell you.

BY RICHARD CORSETTI:  I am behind the scenes I guess okay thank you.

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND: Thank you.

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES:  Thank you Mr. Corsetti.

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  Any council discussion? 

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: If there is no council discussion I make a motion that this ordinance ------- 

BY TIYE YAYU: 1314 Patterson Drive. I just had one quick question. On number seven it says that they cannot remain in one location no more than four hours. Does that mean the truck can only be open for four hours? 

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  They would have to move.

BY TIYE YAYU:  So they just have to move to another spot. Now where they say they can only serve food does that include drinks? Because it only says food and nothing else. 

BY COUNCILWOMAN GRAHAM:  It will include Beverages.

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  Soft drinks. 

BY TIYE YAYU:  Soft drinks okay thank you very much.

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND: Thank you. Anyone else? Any council discussion?

BY COUNCILMAN IRVINE: It was back in 2016 to answer some questions about this. Back in 2016 it has been a work in progress and then when the new Planning and Zoning set the rules and everything else. A lot of different things were looked at one thing was the lost of the water bill compared to a brick and mortar. You take your calculator out and look at it the commercial rate that the brick and mortar restaurant would pay is roughly about a hundred dollars and sewage and water rate. They are billed at commercial rate. So with that said it is about $5,000 a year in cost verses you having a truck. Then you take a look at the property taxes added across the board brick and mortar I wouldn’t mention any business name because I wouldn’t want their businesses discussed but I did pull up each one that I could find. Property tax I looked across the board and added it was $1500 excuse me $500 per year so that is the last compare to a brick and mortar so you will add those together $1500 $1300 is you getting a bargain with that in a smaller space and stuff like that. There are many, many other things like uh say for instant sales tax collection that is another thing how would that be handled and stuff like that. That was also looked at tat the new Planning and Zoning and stuff like that. So anyway I was just trying to clear some of that up and that is some of the things that was into their ideas of it. UI heard what they had to say. By the way there were some on there that wanted to go as high as $2000. I thought it was a lot. So but the thing is that uh but I didn’t have a say in the new Planning and Zoning gave it to us to see the brick and mortar.

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND: Anymore Council discussion?

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: I would like to say as I mentioned this particular ordinance has been going back and forth since 2016. We have tabled it a number of times and changed it a number of times. I have received phone calls about the option to have a food truck. We do exercise free enterprise in the City of Bogalusa. This is an opportunity for those who choose. This isn’t mandated it for folks who choose to have a food truck. Who choose to pay those particular fees to come forth and allow them an opportunity?  Without free enterprise we do have to look-look at all of the options. Someone asked about the trailer, we have not done research on the trailer it is specifically for the food truck at this time. Just to make it optional for folks with the food truck. As I stated earlier if there aren’t any other request I make the motion the ordinance is accepted as written.

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  We have a seconded? 

BY COUNCILWOMAN GRAHAM: Seconded.

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  Roll call.

	COUNCILWOMAN GRAHAM………………………AYE
	COUNCILMAN KELLIS…………………………………AYE –Before I make a decision, first off I just came up with this new committee or this new council some of us voted no, we had a reason for that we had a lot of answers that was not answered to us when we ask those questions. Since a lot of answers have been answered a lot of questions have been answered. I also done a lot of outside research of other cities and talked to some other people about this. In doing so I found out it is not going to be a real big improvement to our city. It is not going to be a lot of money brought in but it will be a little bit benefit to this city. A small benefit but it’s still a benefit. The other thing that I thought about was the free enterprise of it a right for a man to earn a dollar bill a man or woman either one and they have that right to earn it in this country today. Based on this and the information that I have received even though this amount of dollars coming into our city may be slack I vote AYE.
	COUNCILMAN IRVINE………………………………..AYE- I done a lot of research and yeah I voted before on this and I’m going to tell you that after I talked in depth with food truck operators, the food truck operators says the business climate for food trucks is changing to where they going to fairs to festivals to make most of their money. Fairs, festivals, big large concerts and stuff like that. They said 75% of revenues it is coming from that right now. Support food truck operators in three different states I talked too. I am going to vote with this based on I do enjoy the opportunity of free enterprise and see what develops out of this. Yes I vote yes.
	PRESIDENT DRUMMOND…………………………..AYE- I’d just like to say that since the last time this came before us my son had surgery an outpatient clinic and the only thing anywhere around was a food truck where some cat was trying to get rich or for some Joe just getting by and we were lucky enough to have it there so I kind of saw through the clouds and I think if it serves the people and that is why I am going for to help the working class get by that is the main reason I’m voting for it so AYE.
	COUNCILWOMAN DOUGLAS……………………..AYE- I also voted no before and the last couple of days I’ve been in Panama City Florida and I happened to pass food trucks. I didn’t get out and ask anyone questions I just stopped and to look on. Since the last time we voted I have been talking with different ones explaining the questions that I had that is no longer here to answer so I’m aboard so Yes.
	COUNCILWOMAN KATES…………………………..AYE- Yes and I just like to say Councilwoman Douglas did bring up a question on sanitary which was not addressed at that time. It was addressed by the Department of Health that these food trucks will be checked and inspected at least quarterly or until someone calls in a complaint with them. So that was a very important question that I did additional research on. Yes.  
	VICE-PRESIDENT KEYS……………………………….AYE

(MOTION APPROVED BY A VOTE OF 7-0 TO AMEND ARTICLE IV DIVISION 2 OF THE BOGALUSA CITY CODE BY ADDING THE FOLLOWING LANGUAGE AND CODE SECTIONS).

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  Thanks, next is an ordinance by Councilwoman Kates.

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES:

AN ORDINANCE to approve the Planning and Zoning request to closing of N. Royal Street between Convenience Street and Church Street with an alleyway between Convenience Street and Church Street West of N. Royal Street with servitude.
This particular alleyway closure is a will be a safety measure and crime prevention within that area. Secondly it is in preparation of cypress one the Oak Hill Housing (inaudible) Project that will soon be on the way and I do see Ms. Vonda Wascom here. Ms. Vonda would you like to come forth and say a few words in reference to this closing. Ms. Vonda Wascom Representative of the Bogalusa Housing Authority everyone. 

BY VONDA WASCOM:  Executive Director of the Housing Authority. We would just like to close the street for our new rehab that is fixing to occur. Again it will stop the unwanted traffic for security reasons, safety reasons for our residents. 

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES:  Thank you.

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND: Anyone else from the public? Council?

BY COUNCILMAN KELLIS:  Closing the N. Royal now Councilwoman Kates is that going to pose a problem on Convenience Street coming off of N. Royal south bound when they approach the projects? 

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES:  Well actually the question of N. Royal is through the projects (inaudible-both persons talking at the same time). Oh it shouldn’t because that through street is Church Street so it is not going to affect going around Church Street.

BY COUNCILWOMAN DOUGLAS: My question is once the street is blocked off is it going to be a gate or something for these Apartments that are on Convenience Street? 

BY VONCA WASCOM:  We will be tearing down two buildings and we will make them areas where they can park, the residents parking lots area. We are trying to get all of the parking off of the street. That is how we will be open. I mean you will come off Church Street and then you will be able to turn around and come out of N. Royal. It will be one way in and one way out. 

BY COUNCILWOMAN DOUGLAS: I understand that, you know like (inaudible) I understand that but over on Convenience Street what are you going to do there? Are you going to put a gate there to block this off? 

BY VONDA WASCOM:  Yes we will put something there.

BY COUNCILWOMAN DOUGLAS:  From Dauphine to ---

BY VONDA WASCOM: No ma’am just at the end of N. Royal and Convenience it will be stopped at N. Royal. You can drive through Convenience Street but it will stop at N. Royal. 

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: Exactly. Did everyone receive this map in the packet? 

BY COUNCILWOMAN DOUGLAS:  You still didn’t get my point, my point is I know you want to close the street off. My neighborhood so you know I’m discussing it. You are closing Convenience and N. Royal off. Okay how what are you going to put there so you know you have buildings this way, they have one east and one west of N. Royal Street. How are you going to stop this traffic? Are you going to put a gate there to keep you know people will cross a yard in a minute? So tell me ---

BY VONDA WASCOM:  They will barricade, there will be a ---

BY COUNCILWOMAN DOUGLAS:  So that is what I was asking. You putting a gate so now you are saying putting a barricade.

BY VONDA WASCOM:  I think it is a barricade that is going to be it is not going to be just a gate where they can just bump through. It will be closed. 

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES:  Ms. Vonda if you can make it clear that it is not the street of Convenience Street it is the alleyway. What to look at it is an alleyway through that, it is a fifteen foot alleyway that goes from Church to Convenience Street. It is not the street it is the alleyway in the street.

BY VONDA WASCOM:  Right that alleyway it has really grown up. You can’t really tell it is an alleyway there. So I didn’t realize when we had it surveyed the alley was still there but you can’t see it- it is all grown up.

BY COUNCILWOMAN DOUGLAS:  I’m still not talking alley----

BY VONDA WASCOM:  The street, yeah there will be a barricade.

BY COUNCILWOMAN DOUGLAS:  There are two buildings there eighty something, eighty one to eighty something. What are you going to do there to keep anyone from driving across there? That is why I ask are you putting a gate up there to keep anybody from coming across the yard?

BY VONDA WASCOM:  Yes ma’am we will have the posts that are in there that will stay there so they can’t drive in the yards.

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: Thank you Ms. Wascom.

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  Anyone else? Any council discussion?

 BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES:  The only discussion that I have the Cypress One Program for Oak Hill and Redmond Heights has been a long, long, long process going since 2000 well actually since 2014 and when HUD approved that their application I was elated about it because you know we do need it upkeep and those projects. Those are some of the oldest projects in the City of Bogalusa. Now there is an opportunity for individuals some of these individuals have been moved already and will be moved back into those public housing. So I think it is a great opportunity for us and for our citizens.

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  Do I have a motion? 

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES:  I make a motion that this particular ordinance for Cypress One and for this closing of this alleyway to begin Cypress One be accepted as read.

BY VICE-PRESIDENT KEYS:  I seconded.

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  Roll call. 

	COUNCILWOMAN GRAHAM……………………..AYE
	COUNCILMAN KELLIS…………………………………AYE
	COUNCILMAN IRVINE………………………………..AYE
	PRESIDENT DRUMMOND…………………………..AYE
	COUNCILWOMAN DOUGLAS……………………..AYE
	COUNCILWOMAN KATES…………………………..AYE
	VICE-PRESIDENT KEYS……………………………….AYE

(MOTION CARRIED 7-0 TO APPROVE THE PLANNING AND ZONING REQUEST TO CLOSING OF N. ROYAL STREET BETWEEN CONVENIENCE STREET AND CHURCH STREET WITH AN ALLEYWAY BETWEEN CONVENIENCE STREET AND CHURCH STREET WEST OF N. ROYAL STREET WITH SERVITUDE).

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  Next is an ordinance by Councilman Irvine.
	
BY COUNCILMAN IRVINE: 

AN ORDINANCE by the Bogalusa City Council to grant a special use permit to give American Dream Homes of Washington Parish, LLC permission for condos between West 15th and West 16th and Avenue I and H. Block 28, Lot 1-40.
BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: I will just give my comments. With this particular project it is a great project a great opportunity for the City of Bogalusa. But in my mind’s eye I still need additional tools to make a firm decision. Planning and Zoning only passed very minimum information on to us I mean for what I read. There are certain laws in place that were mentioned and I still do not have a copy of the laws. I did read over the laws of Division 3 a Special Used Permit that allows the Mayor and the Council to give a Special Permit but there are certain reasoning’s from the Planning and Zoning that I feel that should have passed on to us. It says recommendation the Planning and Zoning Commission shall recommend to the Mayor and City Council this is Section 21:63 of Division 3. Appropriate condition and safe guard in each case whenever the Commission shall deep commission and safe guard necessary to promote the public health using for reason. Public health, safety, convenient and welfare including that public health safety convenient and welfare which may be promoted by lessening congestion by lessening congestion in the public streets by ensuring adequate public utility facilities by maintaining the character of a neighborhood by encouraging the most appropriate use of land and by conserving property value. Such appropriate conditions and safe guard may include provisions for all street parking, for front side and rear yards and up such measures and that’s coming from Code of 1955 of Section 24.  

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND: Anyone from the public wish to speak? Give us your name and address.

BY DAVID STRANGE: 725 Avion Drive, Ridgeland, Mississippi. If I could address a few of those comments. We went through the Planning and Zoning process at a public hearing for that body. We addressed all of these issues---

BY COUNCILMAN IRVINE:  Sorry to interrupt sir could you pull the microphone closer so we can hear because of all this rain is beating down. Thank you sir.

BY DAVID STRANGE: We presented the Planning Commission with our anticipated site plan with the purpose of that meetings simply whether or not if it would be appropriate for the council to build a six plex building as opposed to duplex structures or very small single family shotgun style houses that are already plated there and I brought this is the power point last time I thought I would keep it simple with the board but this is the existing plat of that parcel. As you can see it is already subdivided into forty lots and so the in density currently exist this plot has been a record for decades. We are simply asking to build six plex structures verses building small shotgun houses or duplexes. In so doing what that allows is to actually increase the green space in an area. You end up with seven foot setbacks which is in between houses which is 14 feet in between a house and if you do that house by house by house you end up eating all of the green space. By having a larger building you are better to control drainage and infrastructure and provide a much larger green space for the community that-that-the other thing is with respect to the specifically the comment on traffic this again that is some division that has been plated for decades. 15th and 16th Street have never been improved. So there is no comprehensive traffic flow out there. We are going to build the extensions connecting 15th build 15th and 16th Street to these specifications. In addition to proving the existing traffic for this out there for building the streets that were plated to be built a long, long time ago that never were built that is going to connect all of the drainage out there by putting everything in a comprehensive plan so the entire area will benefit from the infrastructure we put in. We are not asking for our final-excuse me- we are not asking for our subdivision plat approval tonight. We are going to go back through the Planning and Zoning process, meet with the City and all of the Department Heads including the Fire Chief, Engineering and everyone else and whatever is required with respect to sewer, water, drainage, the specifications to which the streets are built, the architectural designs making sure there code compliant with not only the local but State Codes. This will go to the State Fire Marshall for approval there are lots of steps along the way before we have nay building permits in hand or we attempt to get started. We are simply asking for permission tonight that in the design phase that we be able to incorporate our six plex style building verses duplexes or shotgun houses that at the end of the day we are going to end up with the same relative density that exist in the area today. That is to the respect to the planning aspect of this you know we have discussed previously the merits of the development itself often and homeowner opportunities, eight million dollars on tax revenue, for property taxes, significant sales tax, local employment opportunities there are lots of derivate benefits from this development that we’ve spoken about. You know one other thing that I’ve put on the board here is and I think that this drives our point home a lot is that this house right here is currently right down the street that an individual is renting for six hundred and fifty dollars a month. For seven hundred dollars a month an individual can own this house. For fifty dollars a month and I think that is a really good thing and really get an opportunity and what that is going to do is create stability in that area. It is going to promote home ownership. It is going to promote a commitment to the city to an individuals that are living here not renting here that have roots with a really nice place to live and call this home and they may come here from out of town for a job but once we start increasing the tax base and have the opportunities for someone to have a really nice place to live then I think we will go a really long way to doing our mission of getting this community stabilized and people living and contributing.

BY VICE-PRESIDENT KEYS:  Mr. Strange I have a question?

BY DAVID STRANGE:  Yes ma’am.

BY VICE-PRESIDENT KEYS:  Although the condos will be promoting home ownership and you spoke of and the condos does not come to completion that you would consider duplexes and this would be catered to the Section 8 rental?

BY DAVID STRANGE:  No ma’am. 

BY VICE-PRESIDENT KEYS: Would it also promote part ownership duplexes? 

BY DAVID STRANGE: I’m not sure—but-but to answer your question its-its uh whatever development that we would do would be home ownership development okay. The-the issue that we have is that in the-the cost difference between building a duplex and a six plex building is this about $15,000.00 per house and where that $15,000.00 gets eaten up is you end up with again 14 feet of wasted space in between every little bitty house that is 14 feet of water, sewer, street, curve, gutter, fencing, infrastructure that benefits no one. It is just an eating cost. So for a duplex type structure in order to utilize the same budget to get to the same number of houses you are going to have to start cutting all of the extras that these houses have. You are going to have to make them smaller. You know the two car garage so it come to one so it is not nearly -----

BY VICE-PRESIDENT KEYS:  It wouldn’t be as beautiful as the condos if we had to build fences.

BY DAVID STRANGE:  That is correct.

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  Anyone else are to speak? Give your name and address.

BY DAVID RHODEHAVER: 111 Welch Drive. What this gentleman is saying looks really nice. I agree this one would be a good thing in the right area but none of ya’ll were at the Planning and Zoning Meeting but I was. Okay there was a lot of other people felt the same way I do. I live there over there in this neighborhood. You think we want a big how many story building with patios and he said it was going to be gated and all of this in our neighborhood? I mean it is going to cause more traffic, it is going to cause more a lot more things that what he is making it sound good but he don’t have to worry about this because it is  not in his neighborhood. It is not in ya’ll’s neighborhood where ya’ll live. Would you want that big story building coming up right in front of your house? Alan Fortenberry when we found out about it he went and got petitions. Any time you have a- if somebody wanting to put a trailer around in a neighborhood you use to have to go get people to sign a petition to okay it. Well he got a petition and went and only had two days to do this and he got over a hundred and fifty signatures and it was supposed to be put in the minutes and those signatures said they don’t want this here. So if ya’ll want to vote on this it is up to ya’ll. But the people in that neighborhood don’t want it. If it was in your neighborhood you probably wouldn’t want it next to your house and you wouldn’t want it either. But there is other places in Bogalusa that is vacant lots and places that –you go to Covington and you see a place like this there is a bunch of them. There all one side by side. It is not put in a residential neighborhood. So if you want to build that and vote on it that is ya’ll conscience but the people there don’t want it. I don’t want it. 

BY COUNCILWOMAN GRAHAM:  Mr. Rhodehaver do you think that this is a multiple storage building? It is two floors.

BY DAVID RHODEHAVER: It is two floors and it is going to be a large thing. It is not going to be the same thing and they tell you how much these costs what a hundred ten thousand—one seventy five. How many people in here are from Bogalusa can afford it? He said seven hundred dollars to get them in there. Then from the last meeting he says if they don’t have the money or they don’t fill these buildings then they go subsidizer or lower the cost. Well you know I would be pretty upset if I went and bought that building or bought one of these for a hundred and seventy five and then a year later Joe Blow comes up here and he is going to get it for eighty thousand, or sixty thousand or fifty thousand it just don’t make sense. It don’t make sense to me. I don’t want it in my neighborhood. 

BY DAVID STRANGE: A couple of thigs to respond on that, over the last couple of weeks we have had several conversations with residents in the areas community leaders. I’ve spoken to several of the council members personally to answer any questions that anyone would have and try to develop the facts that it relates to this and with the gentleman said was a misstatement. The price of these houses is ninety thousand dollars. It cost us a hundred seventy five thousand dollars. That is by virtue of the tax credit so we discussed that in length at our power point presentation last time. So that’s the benefit so everyone pays the same price, no one is paying different than anyone else. 

BY COUNCILWOMAN GRAHAM: Does the ninety thousand are you including the utilities not the utilities but all of the furnishings energy saver appliances and all of that in your cost a hundred seventy five thousand?

BY DAVID STRANGE:  Yes ma’am. Actually the house comes equipped with all energy star appliances including washers and dryers that are in the houses and included in the ninety thousand is the pro-router ownership of the community facilities which again includes the community building that has a gym in it and all of the amenities out there for these individuals that have ownership interest in that like you would in a homeowners association. 

BY JOHN McNABB:  202 Derbigney Street. If I’m not mistaken I just have a question this special use permit is this the same thing that was applied for the Planning and Zoning? Because I remember last meeting Councilwoman Graham had mentioned that Planning and Zoning didn’t actually have their meeting as such they didn’t react within the allocated time it was automatically approved. So—

BY COUNCILWOMAN GRAHAM:  It is.

BY JOHN McNABB:  That is okay. Now if the Planning and Zoning failing to fulfill their requirement within the allocated time automatically approved it. It seems to me that this is more of a consideration for them to come forward and ask the council for a secondary approval. 

BY COUNCILWOMAN GRAHAM:  It’s kind of like pass the buck deal. That is what it amounts too.

BY JOHN McNABB: Okay, at this point it says they have an approval from Planning and Zoning do they currently own this property as well? You don’t own it okay. If they were to purchase it with the current approval from Planning and Zoning could they go ahead and break ground tomorrow? Or are they tied by waiting on the approval of the special use permit by this council?

BY COUNCILWOMAN GRAHAM:  They could build duplexes today if they wanted too.

BY JOHN McNABB:  Okay.

BY COUNCILWOMAN GRAHAM:  because that fits but they cannot do six plexes. It has a special permit on it.

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES:  Actualities although it wasn’t in our packet I happened to attended the meeting. The actual request was A-2 to A-2 Special Commission prior City Council. American Dream Homes of Washington Parish so in the comments it says approval from City Council with a required change from two family to three or six family dwelling. So actually the actual request from the beginning was requested of the City Council. That is what I was saying earlier in order to make that decision there is certain reasoning given to us why we should give the special permit.

BY JOHN McNABB: The reason I asked this question is I have two one question to leave you with or actually two really. If as a business owner who has gone through the Planning and Zoning Committee to ultimately end up here myself I know what steps they had to go through what hoops they had to do. What is the purpose of a Planning and Zoning Committee if we ultimately we have to come forth and ask the council? What purpose do they serve if everything they answer or decide can be retracted or redacted and we have to go through the process yet again? It seems unnecessary extra step. If there is a necessary step why are they not filling their obligation with the allocated time? But I will go ahead and leave you with one more question, the property owners the property at this location if we had individual property the owners buying all of this would these same out cries be made if it was situations where abandoned vehicles were left and the property was allowed to grow up and become blighted? Why is it an outcry when somebody wants to invest in our town but when people don’t want it to go down? That is just what I am curious about because as the food trucks just like this situation we have an opportunity where someone wants to come invest in our town and I think any time that anybody want to invest in our town it should be looked on with a view of optimism. Granted we always have to protect our city but those few questions are what I want to leave everybody with but when someone is wanting to come and beautify it you know why make a big ordeal out of it. I don’t think it is really going to be as bad as people are being misled that it is going to be and if everybody thinks it is you let me know where ya’ll do build one and I will come see you because I am looking to move. 

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  Anyone else? 

BY DEBBIE McCLOUD: 414 Mississippi Avenue. I just want to rebut the notion that multiple use of thing of no in regular neighborhoods. I was looking at my daughter for she was looking to buy a house in Mandeville and there is a neighborhood we were in and there was a six foot that you are talking about right in the residential neighborhood and I know for a fact and all I want to say we were looking at that as a way for (inaudible) and to control identification and writing housing cost get out of control and they found that if we allow limited but not crazy limited multiuse you know multiple dwellings in neighborhoods where we find they are better taken care of that it allow people access to housing in a decent neighborhood without affecting property values. And there is a whole lot of cities that are going that way. Again it doesn’t sound like we’re saying Section 8 housing and that was misinformation that was being put out there. Anybody that can afford to get a hundred thousand dollar loan certainly is able to care for and take care of property just like anybody else in Bogalusa. So uh I respect their concerns and I understand if they are a property owner you need to be reassured that this is not going to affect the value of your property but this I think this is an upgrade not something that will do to attract the neighborhood down. So I support it. 

BY TIYE YAYU: 1314 Patterson Drive. Most of what I was going to say is already said. I just say that there is so much misinformation on facebook it is just ridiculous. You can’t buy a house with section and they were telling people that the (inaudible) was low income Section 8 housing which it is not. You are purchasing a home which in this case is a condo and you still have to qualify for a ninety to a hundred thousand dollar loan and you are a home owner and for anybody that is looking at these pictures it is really beautiful and it is not going to bring down their property value if anything it will bring them up because every condo sold is going to become a comp and for those houses that are forty, fifty and sixty thousand dollars they are going to have a comp from the condos that are going to be quite higher. And a single family home usually comps higher than a condo. So it is actually going to have a potential to raise the property value up in the neighborhood and uh I heard him say something about the pipes and things like that and the water and all of that. Uh it sounds like he said something about it is going to improve that in the whole neighborhood not just the condo itself because of the work they have to do in that area. And uh for me there is so much blight in town, it is like I have to choose which streets I want to go down to get home and I still have to go around a big pot hole about this big to get to my house. So if you have somebody who has and trying to improve an area, every area has a potential to be developed and if everybody is saying not in my back yard then how are we going to progress? I mean he is saying he is telling us how much that uh sales tax and property tax and they are going to increase. If we can’t afford to turn away people because whatever the reason is. I’m not even getting into that but if it is going to add to our tax base and improve our neighborhoods and our drainage system in our neighborhood and the value of the property in the neighborhood it has the potential to happen in a lot of different areas and not in my back yard is going to keep us down instead of lift us up. Somebody mentioned something about Covington they was a time when Covington didn’t have all of those areas like they do and not only that they have the best schools and beautiful neighborhoods. I was there today before I went out to Baton Rouge and there are areas that have as mentioned houses and condos and houses and apartment in the same neighborhood. I just want to how many people that was against it from the time we had the last city council to this one took the time to contact the developer and ask some questions so they got real information and not the fake information that they got from facebook. I mean the man is here and he has been available so if you have questions and you want real answers it is so easy to contact him and ask him all of those questions so you can make an informative decision rather than just everybody triggering each other with misinformation. That is absolutely not true and for what it is looking like the pictures and video and everything it is going to improve the neighborhood even astatically going to improve. Thank you.

BY ALL MEMBERS:  Thank you. 

BY DEBRA CORSETTI: 764 Marshall Richardson Road. I just have one question for Mr. Strange, since I mean if you get approved for this uh you were talking about green space since the footprint at the concrete for the home is going to reduce the current green space-do you have plans for maybe a retention pond to offset drainage and prevent flooding? 

DAVID STRANGE: Not at this time we have not conducted the engineering that would be necessary to be making that determination. We would have to take into consideration where it drains too and we will accommodate the water that is coming on to our site and going off our site and if that would require a retention pond then we have enough room because of the design of the buildings themselves to be able to do things like that. That would be in the conjunction of the work that our engineers would do with the appropriate city person to make the determinations. 

BY ASHLEY McMILLIAN: 1241 West 9th Street. I’m for these condos. I live over there in that neighborhood. I drive through there all the time. I rent. I don’t get any assistant with my rent. I pay $500.00 I have a wonderful landlord. Every time I need something fixed he is right there. My dad lives on the other side of town. He pays 625 a month any time anything is broken its weeks before we hear something from the landlady, weeks. Holes in the floor needs to be fixed, there is the sink won’t drain this that and another thing and we try. My dad was a maintenance man at a nursing home so he knows everything to do but when we are steadily putting money for heat, steadily putting money into a house and this woman is you know he pay his rent and I’ll go get the money for him, he pays his rent and there is other houses that don’t have the landlords in my neighborhood. I feel like this condo would be something that people would look too and be like- look just for a little bit more I could live there and I don’t have to live here. So you have a difficult decision for sure. It is going to affect a lot of people but I think for the working people like I will be when I get out of school you know and then you look at the housing market and thing like that. I’ve looked at homes that cost ninety thousand dollars here and they need a lot of work. And nice homes are like 125-130-150 thousand dollars for nice homes. I want to live here and I don’t want to move but I have to have adequate housing to do that. So thank you.

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  Thank you.

BY RICHARD CORSETTI:  764 Marshall Richardson Road. I got a couple of questions, who is the owner of the company that is going to build – you are? Okay so you own your own company and who owns the land over there? 

BY DAVID STRANGE:  It is currently owned by (inaudible-not by microphone).

BY RICHARD CORSETTI:  So the land has not been bought yet? Okay but you don’t know who it is? 

BY DAVID STRANGE: American Dream Homes.

BY RICHARD CORSETTI:  Yes but who is the owner of the land? 

BY DAVID STRANGE:  I don’t know.

BY RICHARD CORSETTI:  You don’t know? Okay you don’t know? Okay I thought you did the research on this. Okay thank you and the other thing was I’m considered about being those double stories I guess the Fire Marshall I guess they will pipe in maybe the sprinkler system to the top? Yeah I hope he does it will be a lot better because I see those in a lot of double story homes. The other thing I am concern on is I see the land over there it looked awful low are they going to bring in more soil?

BY DAVID STRANGE:  It will be up to the engineers.

 BY RICHARD CORSETTI:  Yeah it is going to be interesting where that water goes after it is up there and how far out if you didn’t have a pond or anything like that. Because that is going to come right down Marshall Richardson Road to my house.

BY DAVID STRANGE:  (Inaudible- no microphone).

BY RICHARD CORSETTI: I’m sure okay. Thank you.

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  Foots.

BY TERRY “FOOTS” QUINN: 220 Beall Street. Pardon me just a moment let me look at this photograph---what’s side of development will the gate open to the west? 

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  Maybe you can look at it after the meeting. 

BY TERRY “FOOTS” QUINN:  The only thing I- two things I would like to say, most of the people that I know of that lived in more possibly developed communities in this area think it would be a wonderful thing. Can’t understand why Bogalusa wouldn’t want something like that but I do think we need to continue to study this situation like the drainage and so forth. I rode by just to see where it was and well like the Mr. Powell and Mr. (inaudible) correct me if I’m wrong but I think ya’ll place probably opens up right to that forest that drops off in front of it right? Your property opens you look right into that forest and then it does down the hill right? 

BY ?: (Inaudible someone in the audience talking with no microphone).

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  Alright you got to get back on track ya’ll.

BY TERRY “FOOTS” QUINN:  Well I’ll just cut it a little short for it. They said a hundred or so landowners had a kind of protest to this and it is hard for ya’ll but if the property owners have a big majority that don’t want it the hell with it. If they want it I think it will be a good thing. 

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND: We are going to take a little break while she changes the CD. Before we go any further with the public discussion I want to make a motion that we table this ordinance until we hear a little more on the environmental impact and the traffic studies and do I have a seconded?

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES:  Seconded.

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  Roll call.

BY DAVID STRANGE:  Can I have a second? I’m afraid if we table this the State is going to retract the funding. We need to make this decision. We have been awarded eight million dollars in tax credits and we are going to have to tell the State we accept them within the next couple of days. 

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  You don’t have all of your studies in place yet so---

BY DAVID STRANGE:  No so I will have to continue to go through that process. But I will have to tell the State that this part of the process is over or they will take the funding back. That doesn’t prevent us from having to go through every step with the City along the way to prove that there is zero viramental--

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  Well this is the only thing that is time sensitive.

BY DAVID STRANGE:  The only thing that is time sensitive is the six plex’s to keep this alive at the state level. We will go through the entire planning and process, we will expect it to take up to ninety days of extensive back and forth with the appropriate departments of the city. 

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND: I’m going to stick with my guns.

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: Seconded.

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND: Roll call.

	COUNCILWOMAN GRAHAM…………………NAY
	COUNCILMAN KELLIS……………………………NAY
	COUNCILMAN IRVINE…………………………..NAY
	PRESIDENT DRUMMOND……………………..AYE
	COUNCILWOMAN DOUGLAS………………..NAY
	COUNCILWOMAN KATES……………………..AYE
	VICE-PRESIDENT KEYS………………………….NAY

(MOTION CARRIED 2-5 NOT TO TABLE THIS ORDINANCE AT THIS TIME).

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND: Okay that didn’t pass it. So it is back on the table. Okay we had another public discussion.

BY RANDY HOPPER: 119 Welch Drive. I was here last week and I had the opportunity to speak and I think what we are about to do was something we talked about two weeks ago. Slow it down, study it, and make sure we know what we are doing. A shiny nickel is pretty, I love to look at this picture. What is it going to look like in ten years? What are our guarantees it is going to look like that in ten years? Is it going to become a rental complex? I told ya’ll a little story about buying a house being five thousand dollars short, my dad told me to find a house that cost five thousand dollars less. To me our country and our finances are where they are because of this. I don’t want anybody to be living outside but you can’t make one hundred and seventy five thousand investments and recoup only ninety thousand. Everyone in this room should realize whose paying that eighty five thousand dollars. You are, you’ll know so oh no the federal government well who is the federal government? It is us, it is our tax dollars. Now none of us will do that personally as a venture, we just wouldn’t do it. One thing as you continue to study hopefully will there be any provision about rentals? You know can you rent them? Can you sublease a room? Can you get one that is rental by the room? Get five hundred dollars to the rooms. You like a couple of hundred dollars you live in one for free is that going to be permitted? The real pretty picture with the lights and green grass and all of that who determines to continue to look like that? Is that in place do we know how this happens? I think continuing to study this necessary element before a final decision is made. I side with Teddy just slow it up, take a look, and get all of the questions answered. Thank you. 

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND: Thank you. Anyone else? 

BY COUNCILWOMAN GRAHAM:  Could he respond?

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  Yes.

BY DAVID STRANGE: The answer to who is paying the difference in the construction cost and acquisition cost is (Bercher-may not be spelled right) Hathoway. That is the tax credit investor on our developments they will continue to be. These developments are monitored and inspected by the State to make sure that they continue to look exactly like that picture. We take that very serious. And as we talked about it in the last meeting there are no rentals. There is a Home Owners Association they are restrictions in place. We filed applications where we are certified to all of this. There will be a land use restriction filed at the court house that sets forth all of our obligations and responsibilities in addition to the Home Owners Association documents and the only thing with respect to you know being slow and follicle about this is I whole heartedly agree that is why we will engage local engineering firms, we are going to go do phase 1 of our mental studies, drainage studies. We are going to have all of the environmental impact issues looked at and including the traffic and anything else. Each step of the way we develop our site plan. We will get feedback and input from all of the department heads at this city and just our plans accordingly so before we ever get a building permit the city will have had ninety days of say so in giving us the direction that they want us to take before a final building permit is issued and before we ever get started it would have been vided by all of the department heads and it will be code compliant with every requirement restriction that this city has. 

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  Is there any council discussion? Public? Please speak into the mic.

BY ANGELO PEPE: I don’t have a dog that is in this fight but I do have a comment that I would like to make about this situation. Two and a half years ago July 7th at 12:00 noon on Friday the Mayor called an emergency meeting. Mr. Drummond you were on the council at that time after two hours and twenty pages of discussion ya’ll determined that it could not be an emergency meeting so you recommended to be a special meeting which it was and then voted. The purpose of this meeting was the Mayor wanted to give a young lady Ms. Wendy Williams forty city lots, give her forty city lots. She wanted the council to approve it in which you did. The council voted to approve to let her give these forty lots to Ms. Wendy Williams who had a company called Maco out of Missouri. It was going to give her seven million dollars and she was going to build forty low income houses on these lots. That was on July 7, 2017 at noon when this was voted. Two and a half years here later I haven’t seen any houses going up that was given to this young lady. I was just curious to whether I noticed it and this project was going to consist of forty lots and I was just curious if those forty lots had anything to do with his forty lots. I wanted to bring that out and let you know. It was determined that you couldn’t have a Mr. Branch City Attorney he was in Baton Rouge and ya’ll got him on a long distance phone and talked for two hours and twenty two pages later it was determined that it could not be an emergency meeting but ya’ll did vote to give the Mayor permission to give this lady forty city lots two and a half years later I haven’t seen any houses built on these forty lots and I’m just curious with this situation is going to do.

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  And I would like to address that, those are all adjudicated lots. They were not ion all one area, they were spread out throughout this city and there is a house that is fixing to be complete and it is on Montgomery Street. You are welcome to go by and take a look. Thank you. 

BY TIYE YAYU:  1314 Patterson Drive. The only other thing I wanted to say was currently when you see that property I believe somebody described it as looking like an overgrown swamp and personally I think that those two story apartments would be much better than passing by an over grown swamp. 

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:   Thank you. Any more public? Any council discussion? 

BY COUNCILWOMAN GRAHAM: I done a lot of looking –may I speak? A lot of looking at this I received some phone calls and I spoke to each one that’s called me. I received a- the petition that was signed by a lot of the residents. I didn’t take account of those who have homes, I counted the homes not the people who live within one block of this property and that was the ones I thought would be most effective out of this that is going on. There was thirty two of those although there was a hundred and sixty five on there, there was one actually out of town and many others that was blocks and blocks away. So I talked to Mr. Hall and he has assured me that all the city requirements through there and will be met, I have asked about the streets being open would we have to pay for that, no the developer has to pay for that. I’ve asked about the sewer and the water stuff. There are two actual lift stations there on the properties and he said it is working at a 12 capacity right now working at 2.9 capacity where it will actually work with 12 capacity so it is well underworked right now. I asked about the flooding in the area because it is somewhat a hilly area and I know some of it will have to be leveled if it is going to be higher when they build houses there I don’t know how much I didn’t ask that. But he did assure me that the developer will be responsible for suppling the ditches and if it is a problem with drainage he will be required according to everything else that they have to do and that is to make a retention pond that will catch the water that won’t let it drain off. I was concerned about Avenue E, F area down around West Minister they flood all the time. Maybe if we had that with their things maybe we wouldn’t have to worry about their flooding. I just looked at it and I talked to the people and I thought over and over you know. Some people really they didn’t get the proper notice in my feelings just like theirs. Although it was legal notice in the newspaper, we don’t all get the newspaper. The little signs were not so great but my feeling is when the home owners around there discovered this was being done that they thought something was trying to be pulled on them, that it was being done under handily and I have heard those words under handily. They dug their heels in and said oh no I am not for this, I won’t stand for this, not in my back yard. I have heard that hundreds of times not in my backyard. Put it on Marshall Richardson put on Columbia Street over and over and over. Every time I talked to somebody and I have asked them do you like the project itself everyone every single one said yes we like the project but don’t give it to us give it to somebody else not in my backyard. Bogalusa is two miles all the way around this land that we have ten miles. Yes there are other places that might be available, I don’t know apparently they chose to do this one for some reason, I don’t know that either. I think they have work with the city, I have talked with Mr. Hall and he assured me everything is up to par the streets, the drainage, the sewer, the flooding we will have no problem with all of that. It puts me in a very hard spot to see some citizens who don’t want it and I’ve been told some of the ones whose signature totally understands it who signed with their signatures have changed their mind. They have not come up to me personally and told me that and I will tell you right up front but they apparently talked to other folks and said they wanted they changed their mind. So it is in my district and I can do the hard things when I have too and this is one of the hardest one. My last term I served when the hardest one was approving Dollar General. Now everybody loves Dollar General that they fought it tooth and nail when it came up. I don’t know what more we can ask from Mr. Strange, I don’t know more that we can ask for the citizens who live around it. Yes it is a A-2 Residential yes you can go today or tomorrow and start putting duplexes on any lot and A-2 reaches the whole Pleasant Hill Area. Anywhere you want to go over there you can put duplexes. You don’t have to go to Planning and Zoning you just go get your permit and build because that is what it is zoned and where I live too you just go get your permit and build. It comes to the question do you really want forty or more duplexes in your area or would you rather have a gated community that can have some control and they can have some control over now before it is done. They can even take the lots and sell them out by lot, by lot, by lot. People can go down there and put shotgun houses on each lot. You can’t stop it, you don’t have any say and I know it is great living on Pleasant Hill I know I don’t live there but I try to go by there every time. But it is almost country because it is not highly populated, it is almost country. You have a lot of green space, I do too at my house but ya’ll got a lot of green space and you don’t want to get rid of it but let me tell you what if you don’t own that lot next to you, you have no say so what is going to happen there. You may have a house come up in your front door tomorrow, your back door, your side door, if you don’t own that lot and it is vacant now you not going to have a say so who says what and you- if- I’m not going to say how I’m going to vote it is almost like I don’t even know. But-it’s- you want to keep your area like it is but you have to understand you can’t always keep it like it is unless you own all of the other properties that is the only way to keep it like it is. You can’t always keep it like it is unless you won all of the other property only way to keep it like it is. If you owned everything around there that could be changed then you have control otherwise you don’t. There can be much worse things coming to the area than this to bring to your area. I know some of you no matter whether I vote for it or against it they are going to be mad at me but if you are I’m sorry. But whatever I will make the best decision I think I can for ya’ll. Not only just ya’ll but my whole district and my City of Bogalusa whatever it may be. If you don’t like it I hope you get over it and forgive me later when I think you are going to –you know if I vote no and it don’t –I don’t know what the other council is going to vote. If I vote no and it doesn’t pass I’m really be afraid in the future you’ll regret the decision we make tonight. I’m really afraid of it. So I guess that is all I got to say we will see when it comes my turn. 

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  Anymore comments?

BY COUNCILMAN IRVINE: Yeah I want to comment. I was on - I’ve been on Planning and Zoning and there is a lot of hard decisions that you have to make and we are an advisory board too for the City of Bogalusa. I was on the advisory board and we had a very good Planning and Zoning Board at that time. But let me address a few things that first off let me quote unquote shotgun housing. We got some of that built right after Katrina in my district and that is fifteen years old shotgun houses. They actually look pretty good. The ones that were quote unquote were duplexes are in ruins and they are only five years old on another street. It is because of lack of management with basically the company that I guess who manages that duplexes. Actually the shotgun houses are actually in good shape but the individuals take good care of them. So don’t be automatically when you look at all of your options and everything else that is what I’m saying this is the condos are beautiful and everything else and I’ve seen this before. I am looking at the consistency with the neighborhood and what actually fit in with the neighborhood. I have to look at that. We have to also look at you know will the thirty two forty one ever get built to fulfill these condo type development where people can quickly come to these developments and everything else? These pie in the sky projects I call it that thirty two forty one has been talked about since I have been thirteen year old and I am now thirty five. Bogalusa will be a lot better shape I feel if we had that highway at that time. Then we would have had some of these projects excuse me condos built at that time. As far as the- even if we- the false information that was ridiculous that I looked into it there is nothing connected to Section 8 at all on this. By the way I have no interest in real-estate, I don’t hold no holdings, I’m not a landlord and no the landlords has not even talked to me about it. I don’t go running to anybody. The first time I talked to Mr. Strange is when I walked over there tonight to ask him a question. But anyway go ahead, Mr. President.

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND: Anyone else? I’d just like to say that I tried to set up a meeting between Mr. Strange and several of the adjacent property owners and the ones I could reach out to that I had numbers for said they were a little bit concerned about what if this didn’t pass and I’m getting to be the same way because I got a feeling that they stick all of those shotgun houses on it, it is only going to make the flood worse if it is flooding so, I like the project I’m not crazy about the location only because the people that live there aren’t crazy about the location. They also got an assurance from him cheapest they would pay the less they would pay for one of these units it is seventy thousand dollars isn’t that right?

BY DAVID STRANGE:  That’s correct.

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  So seventy thousand dollars is a far stretch from section 8. So I did get that assurance from him and I got it in front of him again tonight in front of all of ya’ll ,so. That is all I have to say on that.                            

BY VICE-PRESIDENT KEYS:  I make a motion we bring this to a vote. I make a motion that it be accepted as written.

BY COUNCILWOMAN DOUGLAS:  Seconded.

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  Roll call.

	COUNCILWOMAN GRAHAM……………………AYE-I vote AYE.
	COUNCILMAN KELLIS………………………………NAY 
	COUNCILMAN IRVINE……………………………..NAY
	PRESIDENT DRUMMOND………………………..NAY
	COUNCILWOMAN DOUGLAS…………………..AYE
	COUNCILWOMAN KATES………………………..NAY
	VICE-PRESIDENT KEYS…………………………….AYE

(MOTION FAILED BY A VOTE OF 3-4 BY THE BOGALUSA CITY COUNCIL TO GRANT A SPECIAL USED PERMIT TO GIVE AMERICAN DREAM HOMES OF WASHINGTON PARISH, LLC PERMISSION FOR CONDOS BETWEEN W. 15TH AND WEST 16TH AND AVENUE I AND H. BLOCK 28, LOT 1-40).

BY PRESIDENT DRUMMOND:  At this time I ask to be excuse I have to go to work and I’m turn the meeting over to Vice-President Keys. Councilwoman Douglas also ask to be excused so we still have five members so the meeting can continue. Sorry for this ya’ll. 

BY VICE-PRESIDENT KEYS: At this time we are going to move on to Public Participation. Ms.Tiye Yayu.
Mr. John McNabb.

BY JOHN McNABB: 202 Derbigney. So I spoke on most of it my main concern is the fact that our city is in a financial bind right now and any project if it is going to be a boom I’m all for it, if it is going to be detrimental I’m against it but looking at this situation it also comes down to personal property ownership. Me personally id somebody came on my land and tried to tell me what I could and couldn’t do whatever they could take whenever they walk off they can have the say so over it. That is just my feeling like you have a right to property, you have a right to protect your property and everything like that. So telling somebody what they can and can’t do on their own property you know it’s probably not the best situation here but at the same time I can understand everybody wanting to make sure everything is investigated properly because we don’t want anything popping up that is going to be detrimental to our city. The main concern the financial state that we are in is the type of citizens any project is going to alter what we bring into our city. If it is going to bring in higher standards and higher class of citizenry we should always encourage it. If it is going to start to cut down and affect us negatively and mess with our economic side you know then we need to you know kind of take a reins back and see what we can do to make more beneficial. Really that is all I had to speak on. I already spoke on the food trucks my suggestion on amending Article IV I’m glad that we passed it I feel our next step is to amend it to kind of lower that permit cost from a thousand to fifty or somewhere in that ballpark so that way we can be competitive with other areas.

BY VICE-PRESIDENT KEYS:  Okay than you Mr. McNabb. Rick Rogers. Foots Quinn. Mr. Richard Brister. Henry Rayford. Mr. David Strange, he stepped out so I will give him a chance. David Rhodehaver. Mr. Strange would you like to speak? 

BY DAVID STRANGE: No thank you. 

BY VICE-PRESIDENT KEYS:  Debbie McCloud. Well that concludes Public Participation. Administrative remarks.

BY MAYOR PERRETTE:  First I have a:

Proclamation:
WHEREAS, Bogalusa High School has produced many successful people over the decades of operation. Not often do we get a chance to celebrate the many forms that success is measured after we graduate high school.
WHEREAS, BOGCHELLA is the first annual Alumni Social Event that brings all persons who’ve ever attended Bogalusa High School back to the city to relive, restore and remember the pride of Bogalusa High School; and
WHEREAS, In honor of BHS Class of 2010 ten year reunion, BOGCHELLA is the Lumberjacks first annual Alumni Social Event that brings all persons who’ve ever attended Bogalusa High School back to the city to fellowship, celebrate, & give back to the community; and
WHEREAS, To be held every homecoming BOGCHELLA is annually for family friends and the entire lumberjack community; and
WHEREAS, Bogalusa High School Alumni will commit to aid to the schools support & needs. To step up to be positively enforced role models for all students; and
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, I, Mayor, Wendy Perrette, by virtue of the authority vested in me, as Mayor of the City of Bogalusa, do hereby proclaim the weekend of October 25, 2019 BOGCHELLA Homecoming Weekend in the City of Bogalusa.
						
BY MAYOR PERRETTE: At this time I ask that the council approve the Cemetery Board. I have a special guest our Fiscal Administrator, Mr. Joey Richard is here tonight to make a special presentation. Mr. Richard is working with the City of Bogalusa this year. 

BY JOEY RICHARD:  Fiscal Administrator for the City of Bogalusa, Good evening. I live at 7504 (Sharingham- may not be spelled correctly) Drive Harahan, Louisiana. I have been working since the end of May when I was appointed by the 22nd Judicial District Court. Essentially what I wanted to do tonight is to give you a short presentation of kind of establish where we are and gets an idea of where we are in the process. The presentation that I have for you is essentially the same one that I gave to the Judge about two weeks ago but I just want to go through the details so we can all kind of have an idea of what is going on. The appointment was on by the 22nd Judicial on May 31st. I delivered the first report to the judge and that was about ten days ago. Met with the Council Chair, Mayor and all of the Department Heads to explain what the Administration requirements were and to set up some operating –some operating procedures. The most significant of the operating procedures that we agreed to on the front end was a continuation of the budget that was already adopted 2019 for the rest of 2019 with some potential amendments coming but that—the budget had been adopted we continue to operate. The Administration establish in accordance with the statues something that is a little bit different for your administration then a lot of the others. You have a staff that is capable of producing a record that needs to be produced. So in many of the administrations the administrator takes over signing all of the checks and doing all of the responsible payroll and all of that. Your people in the city and city employees responsible for those duties are and still responsible for those duties. So the things that I have done in the interim since May hired legal counsel for advice on personnel matters that may come up. I work with you actuary on determining what some of the options may be for your pension plan. We have hired some landfill engineers to work up on the Washington Parish Choctaw Landfill Joint Venture and looking at possibly some restructuring that joint venture. The pension contributions are expected to be they are expected to be made to or pretty close to the amount that would be actuarially be required. So this is because you took action at the end of at the end of last year to redirect some of the monies. Then it is no anticipated falls on debt for 2019. So I looked at your financial records were made that determination. As far as the major financial issues that we face: number one: is the unfunded pension plan with the twenty two million dollars unfunded liability. Number two: is the landfill fund where we have at the end of 2018 we owe approximately two million dollars to the Landfill Joint Venture and that is now down to around a million seven and our landfill fund had a deficit of about four hundred fifty thousand dollars so they had a substantial deficit so that is the number two issue that we have been working on. And then the third issue deals what I call a term as a structural budget deficit. If you look at your budget for last year and you look at your two major funds the utility fund and the general fund add the deficits I mean the two funds it is about a million two. So let’s talk about the first issue the COBER’S Plan Pension Plan. The actual liability is about twenty six point seven million dollars. You have about four million dollars in the fund. It was a decrease in the plan asset that is due to the consistent plan contribution under funding about a million four for the four years that ended 2018. Prior to my appointment you had already taken action and five hundred and forty four thousand was redirected to pension contribution. And that is what is going to make the contributions kind of equal the actuary requirement at least for the current year. Now that will be the first time that has happened in a while. On an actuary field basis the plan liability can be reduced significantly just by getting some money in the plan. The deficit in the plan causes the liability that you recorded on the city’s books be larger. If the money was in the plan if we moved it from this pocket to that pocket there would be a reduction of almost ten million dollars in the liability it would bring it down to about nineteen million. Put some money in and then we can get ourselves in the position where we won’t have this large liability in the plan itself will be you know the plan itself be you know more funded for the you know for the people that are receiving will receive the benefit. So we are looking at potential rededication of some revenues that you have maybe in the neighborhood of two hundred fifty thousand dollars and we are considering the issuance of pension benefit obligations where the city will borrow the money. We use the money that is redirected towards the pension plan to actually put the money in the plan. And what we are trying to do there is to kind of create a bout for the city employees and for the retirees. We want to put enough in there so that they can feel comfortable that the money’s not going to run out on them in a short period of time. I’m sure the city will be in a position where it could continue to fund it for a while but not put so much money in it that the city is broke because that is all we’re paying and it will make the pain on the rest of the active city employees actively wanting the budget and make that pain greater. So we trying to get a balance there. The current actuary has been providing me with information. Provide mw with significant amount of help in terms of understanding what we need to you know what we need to do there. Also I worked with some on a limited basis with David Wolf who was ya’ll Bond Attorney on trying to come up with part of a plan. On the Landfill the Joint Venture was created in the eighties we have reviewed all of the- you know reviewed all of the agreements the latest agreement expired a while back and it has been continuing on a month to month basis and as we indicated as I indicated earlier we owe the plan about two million one, the landfill about two million one at the end of 2018. We have hired some independent consultants. I know the accounting but I need people who know trash, garbage and so we have hired someone some landfill engineers I worked with them previously in another project and they are helping me to analyze and understand what our options are. We stay in, do we get out, do we stay in but not the same way we are in it now and so they are helping me to understand what you know what might be you know what our best options is. We have had two meetings with Washington Parish and you know they have been very cooperative in getting us the data that we need to get in order to you know to make the right analysis that is on the landfill. The goal on the landfill is kind of solve the problem by December 31st or somewhere close to that. You are right on the front end of next year if we can come up with a good solution. The last area is the structural deficit for 2019. The general fund has a deficit of three to four hundred thousand dollars that utility fund has about a seven or eight hundred thousand dollar deficit. Your annual revenues are nineteen million. So looking at it from a person who audit lots of governments who was a long period of time you have a good flow of revenue. It is a question of how do we allocate it and how do we get enough to go into the right areas to kind of make it you know to make it work. Employee and related benefits you one hundred and fifty employees total around nine million dollars so that is eleven million dollars of other expenses. We are reviewing all departments for potential expense reductions. Reviewing all fees and charges for potential increases and those are maybe a greater application collection in certain areas where maybe we are not getting all the revenue that there is more out there from that particular from that particular source. Then we are working on projections working with Stacy now on trying to get projections to the end of 2019 because that it going to tell us something about 2020 in terms of how we are doing on the budget as far as what these deficits are. The job as fiscal administrator is to eliminate get these deficits off you know off the books, to get the pension plan more sound- you know more sound footing to try to get our agreement with Washington Parish Choctaw Landfill to get that into something that will be a workable you know a workable agreement. So I’ve been focused in these three areas obvious a lot of detail. It will you know occasional I get the question how long will it last. I know it will last until the first part of next year pretty much for sure. Because some of the things that we are looking at may require about like on a rededicated mission revenue and that can’t happen for us so I think April is the next according to David it will what is the next stop that can happen.  So it is kind of what you know what I have been focused on. What I would tell each of you is if you have specific suggestions you know come see me, write them down. I’m not in town every day of the week, I come in usually once or twice during the week I work one day off site it is the magic of share point and the ability to purge all of the data you know on a spot where I can go get it. Stacy has posted a lot of stuff she is probably tired of posting but anyway we she post stuff a lot of stuff I mean work off site. You know part of it I’m spending two to two and a half days a week total working on Bogalusa and the problems. With that if there is any questions I am happy to answer them.

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES:  I have one question Mr. Richard. Great you are here today. What is the current actuary percent today at one time it was very low. Have we increased ---

BY JOEY RICHARD:  When you say actuary ---

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES:  I think it was like thirty or it was very low.

BY JOEY RICHARD:  No it if you was talking about the amount of the liability that was funded—

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: Right.

BY JOEY RICHARD:  That is what a lot of people when they start talking about plans how funded it is. Your plan on the face of it looks like it’s out about somewhere around fifteen percent or eighteen percent funded. Okay that’s a bid of allusion it is not exactly. If you look just if you are looking dollar for dollar it’s true. The problem with the funded portion is there is about a million and three four and a half million dollars of assets that is in the drop program and I don’t know how familiar each of you are with the drop program. But when a person goes on drop when they get to end of drop they can say give me my money and we have to give it to them. So that pension payment is going to come out really quickly you know the drop the last three years at the end of three years that million is going to be goodbye. So your actual funded amount over somewhere around two and a half million in two point seven million in random verse compared to about twenty four million. So you are really around ten percent in what I’ll class is real funding. You know the other part it’s real it’s in the plan but it is going out on a relatively quick basis. So that’s if you look to the state plans when you look at the state plan typically they are funded at sixty seventy the sixties to the seventies percent ranges. We can get there to get to a hundred percent funded we would need about fourteen million dollars. That would take a really big debt issue and we really put a crimp into the answers to the city. So that is why I am saying looking for some balance maybe somewhere forty fifty percent and that might take four or five million dollars so you know that would help. It would help us get there. It would certainly relieve those employees and retirees who may have some tension about you know is the money going to be there when I need to get my check. It might relieve some of their tension when we can get to that. That is why we are looking at a rededication of a little bit more. So if you need a million one on a regular basis kind of like just keep up we really could use that two hundred and fifty thousand or more to issue bonds, put the money in the plan and what will happen is that million one will actually go down by a little better money. It’s kind of I use a technical word it is an arbitrage that I am taking money from this pocket and potting it in this pocket. When I put it in this pocket I can earn six and a half percent when it is over here it is about a three and a half percent so that is what makes the difference. It is important for the financial statements to make your statements go up a lot better to have money I n the plan because that liability will drop by ten million dollars just by adding the money in the plan and putting the right amount in on a regular basis. 

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES:  My final question is you know we recently although our taxes passed have you had the opportunity to access how the taxes will affect our city?

BY JOEY RICHARD:  The taxes passed the three—yes it has ---

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES:  Will they be affecting the issues that we have now?

BY JOEY RICHARD:  They affect the issue the negative didn’t happen okay. If the taxes do vote on the taxes are re opting for a number of years ten years. Right renewal. So the renewal I didn’t want to call and say it did they pass and if the answer was no that would have been bad. So what we have avoided was the really bad situation. I don’t think it made it doesn’t technically make the situation better from a cash flow point interview it just kind of leaves us where we are. If it would have gone away that would have been really bad. Thank you I appreciate it.

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: Thank you.

BY MAYOR PERRETTE:  Thank you Mr. Richard for being here (inaudible- soft voice) in all this type of weather. I just want to thank you all for coming out and (inaudible) your city. I ask you to come out and bring a friend. I also want to thank the public on taxes that passed this week. Without this it would be approximately one million dollars in services cut from our budget. Lastly I am going to go ahead and ask that you all ask the Cemetery Board: I would like to nominate McClurie Sampson, Jr. 

Cemetery Board Members: First on is McClurie Sampson Jr.

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES:  I make a motion that we accept McClurie Sampson, Jr. for the cemetery board.

BY COUNCILWOMAN GRAHAM:  Seconded.

BY VICE-PRESIDENT KEYS: Roll call.

	COUNCILWOMAN GRAHAM………………..AYE
	COUNCILMAN KELLIS…………………………..AYE
	COUNCILMAN IRVINE………………………….AYE
	PRESIDENT DRUMMOND…………………….ABSENT
	COUNCILWOMAN DOUGLAS……………….ABSENT
	COUNCILWOMAN KATES…………………….AYE
	VICE-PRESIDENT KEYS…………………………AYE

BY MAYOR PERRETTE:  Carolyn Peters.

BY VICE-PRESIDENT KEYS:  Make a motion to accept Carolyn Peters.

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES:  I make a motion Carolyn Peters as part of the table.

BY COUNCILWOMAN GRAHAM:  Seconded.

BY VICE-PRESIDENT KEYS: Roll call.

	COUNCILWOMAN GRAHAM………………AYE
	COUNCILMAN KELLIS…………………………AYE
	COUNCILMAN IRVINE………………………..AYE
	PRESIDENT DRUMMOND…………………..ABSENT
	COUNCILWOMAN DOUGLAS……………. ABSENT
	COUNCILWOMAN KATES…………………..AYE
	VICE-PRESIDENT KEYS……………………….AYE


BY MAYOR PERRETTE:  Tonya Powell.

BY COUNCILMAN KELLIS:  So moved.

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES:  Seconded. 

BY VICE-PRESIDENT KEYS: Roll call.

	


	COUNCILWOMAN GRAHAM…………….AYE
	COUNCILMAN KELLIS……………………….AYE
	COUNCILMAN IRVINE………………………AYE
	PRESIDENT DRUMMOND…………………ABSENT
	COUNCILWOMAN DOUGLAS……………ABSENT
	COUNCILWOMAN KATES…………………AYE
	VICE-PRESIDENT KEYS……………………..AYE

BY MAYOR PERRETTE: Joel Miller.

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES:  So moved.

BY VICE-PRESIDENT KEYS:  Seconded. Roll call.

	COUNCILWOMAN GRAHAM……………AYE
	COUNCILMAN KELLIS………………………AYE
	COUNCILMAN IRVINE……………………..AYE
	PRESIDENT DRUMMOND………………..ABSENT
	COUNCILWOMAN DOUGLAS…………..ABSENT
	COUNCILWOMAN KATES………………..AYE
	VICE-PRESIDENT KEYS…………………….AYE

BY MAYOR PERRETTE: Donnie Smith.

BY COUNCILMAN KELLIS: So moved.

BY VICE-PRESIDENT KEYS:  Seconded. Roll call.

	COUNCILWOMAN GRAHAM…………..AYE
	COUNCILMAN KELLIS……………………..AYE
	COUNCILMAN IRVINE…………………….AYE
	PRESIDENT DRUMMOND……………….ABSENT
	COUNCILWOMAN DOUGLAS………….ABSENT
	COUNCILWOMAN KATES………………..AYE
	VICE-PRESIDENT KEYS…………………….AYE

BY MAYOR PERRETTE: Linda Passero.

BY COUNCILMAN IRVINE:  I make a motion.

BY COUNCILMAN KELLIS:  Seconded. 

BY VICE-PRESIDENT KEYS: Roll call.

	COUNCILWOMAN GRAHAM………….AYE
	COUNCILMAN KELLIS…………………….AYE
	COUNCILMAN IRVINE……………………AYE
	PRESIDENT DRUMMOND………………ABSENT
	COUNCILWOMAN DOUGLAS…………ABSENT
	COUNCILWOMAN KATES………………AYE
	VICE-PRESIDENT KEYS…………………..AYE

BY MAYOR PERRETTE:  Willene Elzey.

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES: So moved.

BY VICE-PRESIDENT KEYS:  Seconded. Roll call. 







	COUNCILWOMAN GRAHAM………..AYE
	COUNCILMAN KELLIS…………………..AYE
	COUNCILMAN IRVINE………………….AYE
	PRESIDENT DRUMMOND…………….ABSENT
	COUNCILWOMAN DOUGLAS……….ABSENT
	COUNCILWOMAN KATES…………….AYE
	VICE-PRESIDNET KEYS………………….AYE

BY MAYOR PERRETTE:  And lastly I want to wish you all a happy and safe fair, Washington Parish free Fair and a reminder City Hall is closed Friday, October 18th. Thank you. Enjoy the fair.

BY VICE-PRESIDENT KEYS:  Council discussion. Councilwoman Graham.

BY COUNCILWOMAN GRAHAM:  Thank you. There is not very many people left but anyway I do thank each of you for coming and participating in our city work that we have to do. We hope to see you next meeting. Please it sounds like it is raining really hard out there ya’ll have a safe trip home. 

BY VICE-PRESIDENT KEYS:  Councilman Kellis.

BY COUNCILMAN KELLIS:  Thank you for coming out and see you in November.

BY VICE-PRESIDENT KEYS:  Councilman Irvine.

BY COUNCILMAN IRVINE:  I want to thank all of ya’ll for coming out tonight and thank ya’ll very much for voting for the renewals it is very much needed for our city. I appreciate all of the discussion tonight very informative and educational. Hope ya’ll have a safe trip home tonight. Have a good week and see ya’ll at the next meeting.

BY VICE-PRESIDENT KEYS:  Councilwoman Kates.

BY COUNCILWOMAN KATES:  Thank you everyone for coming out tonight. We need your continued prayers in making the right decision for the City of Bogalusa. There are some tough decisions made tonight and just keep us in your prayers that we have made the right decision. He’s left but thank Administrator Richard for coming in and giving us the update. I for one have been asking for an update so I am glad he came and he came early. Thank you Mayor for getting him here early. This month is Breast Cancer Awareness Month October. We celebrating different organizations of Breast Cancer Awareness. Let’s keep our bereaved families in prayer and everyone have a safe time at the Washington Parish Free Fair beginning today looks like. It is going to be really a good one for us. Thank you.

[bookmark: _GoBack]BY VICE-PRESIDENT KEYS:  I want to thank you all for coming out tonight. I want to thank the Mayor for the request and expediting the appointing of the Cemetery. Working with the commission and getting started and strengthening our efforts out there. Again thank you all enjoy the fair and be safe. Meeting adjourned.
	


















